
FDA’s Push for “Radical Transparency”: Key
Takeaways from the Agency’s Publication of
Complete Response Letters

On July 10, 2025, the U.S. Food and Drug
Administration (FDA) announced publication of over 200 complete response letters (CRLs) issued in
response to applications submitted to FDA for approval of drugs or biologics between 2020 and
2024. The FDA has described this move as a step toward the Agency’s “broader initiatives to
modernize and increase transparency.”

CRLs are formal communications sent to applicants when the FDA has completed its review of an
application but determined that it cannot approve the application in its current form. Until now, the
Agency has only made CRLs available as part of larger approval package files on the Drugs@FDA
online database (i.e., after product approval). While the CRLs released this week continue to be
limited to approved products—and have been redacted to remove trade secrets and confidential
commercial information—the FDA has, for the first time, provided these documents in a central
database on openFDA. A few key highlights:

While many of these CRLs have already been disclosed as part of the “Other Action Letters”
section of publicly posted drug approval packages, some have not.
There are multiple CRLs for supplemental New Drug Applications (sNDAs) that had not yet
been disclosed, reflecting the fact that approval packages for sNDAs are not consistently
posted in the same manner as original NDA approvals.
Some of these CRLs were issued for products approved before 2020, suggesting that the CRL
database scope may exceed the time frame identified in the FDA’s announcement.
At least one CRL has been posted for a product approved as recently as June 2025. For this
product, no other portions of the approval package (beyond the label and approval letter) have
yet been posted on Drugs@FDA.

Notably, the FDA’s announcement references a 2015 analysis conducted by FDA researchers, which
found that sponsor disclosures of CRLs did not consistently provide full detail regarding the
Agency’s specific concerns. The FDA’s highlighting of this finding, coupled with the Agency’s
statement that it plans to publish additional CRLs from its archives, warrants attention from
sponsors, especially public company sponsors.

Sponsor disclosures regarding CRLs are always closely scrutinized, and the FDA’s move to (1)
centralize and regularly release CRLs, and (2) publish additional CRLs (e.g., those for sNDAs, or
very recently approved products) is likely to invite further scrutiny—by investors, analysts,
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competitors, and patient communities. Sponsors should prepare disclosures around receipt of a CRL
with the expectation that the CRL itself will become public upon approval of an application. Even
where a product is ultimately approved, third parties may make comparisons between a sponsor’s
characterization of a CRL and the later-posted CRL itself.

According to the FDA, publication of CRLs is just one step in the Agency’s broader transparency
push. Our team will continue to monitor the frequency and scope of additional releases, as well as
any opportunities for interested stakeholders to provide comments or feedback to FDA on its plans.


